BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 10 September 2012

	


	Present

Also in attendance


	Cllr Mrs Spear in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Chugg, Mrs Chesters, Mrs Shapland, Lucas, Mrs Blackmore, Cornick, Spear, Anderson, Mrs Smith, Gilbert and Bonds.

Miss Tracey Weaver, Parish Clerk.



	132/2012/13
	Apologies
	Received from Councillor Mrs Woodford.



	133/2012/13
	Questions from the Public
	None received.



	134/2012/13
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	The Chairman reminded Members that there would be a meeting with the Police on Tuesday 11 September 2012 at 3.00pm in the Council Chamber.



	135/2012/13
	Declarations of Interest


	Councillor Lucas declared a Pecuniary interest in minute number 147/2012/13 and 153/2012/13, as he is the Chairman and a Trustee on the Braunton and District Museum.

Councillor Mrs Chesters declared a non-Pecuniary interest in minute number 141/2012/13(b), as she has spoken with North Devon Council regarding this application.

Councillor Mrs Blackmore declared a non-Pecuniary interest in minute number 147/2012/13 and 153/2012/13, as she is the Council’s representative on the Braunton and District Museum.

Councillor Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest in minute number 138/2012/13, as he is a Member of the North Devon Plus Local Action Group.

Councillor Lucas declared a non-Pecuniary interest in minute number 150/2012/13 (b), as he is a member of the Braunton Caen Rotary Club.



	136/2012/13
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 13 August 2012 be approved and signed as a correct record.

b) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 28 August 2012 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to ‘eco-community’ being added to minute number 125/2012/13.

c) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Property Committee held on 15 August 2012 be ratified and adopted by the Council, subject to ‘Chairman’ being added to minute number PG/12/2012/13.

d) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee held on 21 August 2012 be ratified and adopted by the Council.

(N/C)



	137/2012/13


	Police Representation


	The Chairman explained the PC Langworthy had sent his apologies, she read his report to Members.

The camera is in place at the Bowl and all appears to be going well, as there have been no reports of anti social behaviour.  There appears to be problems at the memorial gardens, which is being monitored, perhaps a meeting could be organised with the relevant people to discuss the issues and to come up with a solution.
 
Over the past week there has been a spate of handbag thefts the Police are currently looking into this and will update Members at the next meeting. 

Members noted that some of the utility boxes in the village had been vandalised with graffiti and requested that this be forwarded onto the police.



	138/2012/13
	361 Energy Action
	Councillor Spear declared a non-Pecuniary interest.

The Chairman welcomed Mr Thomas Store and Ms Nicola Corrigan from 361 Energy Action.

Mr Store explained that 361 Energy Action is a community group run by volunteers which aims to assist households schools and businesses to reduce their energy use, energy bills and carbon emissions.
A pilot study is already taking place with two households one in Braunton and Ilfracombe.  These pilot studies will showcase how 40 households can keep warm and reduce their energy costs over the coming winter. The pilot was launched with two local primary schools whom 361 are also assisting with learning about energy and energy saving.  Currently there are 20 pilot households and 70 club members.
So far 361 Energy Action has succeeded in securing launch funding from the Devon County Council led SEACS project. To make the organisation sustainable for the future and provide further incentives to local people to adapt to lower energy use the group will start a buyers club. This will involve setting up and operating buying groups to negotiate bulk purchase discount contracts with local suppliers of renewables, energy saving equipment and wood fuels; the creation of correct legal & financial structures to operate buying groups, tenders, contracts, partnership agreements, financial controls and reporting procedures; and to develop membership of the 361 Energy Saving club and identify which measures suit which properties, assess savings – both money & carbon – and create the demand for installations. 361 Energy Action are currently applying to the North Devon Leader4 LAG to fund this and would be grateful if the Parish Council would support its grant request.

The council were very keen to support this initiative as it felt it would benefit the residents of Braunton.  It was suggested that the 361 Energy Action be invited back to address Members at the Full Council meeting in January and report on how the club/charity has progressed its plans.

The Chairman thanked Mr Thomas Store and Ms Nicola Corrigan for attending the meeting.



	139/2012/13
	Finance
	a. The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £2,523.04.

b. The Statement of Accounts for July 2012 were received and noted.

RESOLVED: That the Statement of Accounts be reported to the Additional Council meeting in the future.

 (N/C)



	140/2012/13
	Action Sheet
	Members requested if the pay and display machine in Caen car park had been upgraded to accept new government coinage.  The Clerk would chase Parkeon and request when they will be upgrading the machines.

Members were concerned regarding the appalling state of the play park near Tesco Superstore. The Clerk would investigate this and report back to a future meeting.

RESOLVED:   That the Action Sheet be updated and noted.

(N/C)



	141/2012/13
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Chairman of Planning, Councillor Mrs Smith, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.



	142/2012/13


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Councillor Mrs Chugg reported that Devon and Somerset now had super fast broadband connection via BT.

She reported that there had been flooding at the Wrafton/Chivenor roundabout due to heavy rainfall.  The Highways Authority were investigating the cause of this flood and working with local landowners.

Councillor Mrs Chugg informed Members that she had been trying to get a meeting with the Highway Authority to discuss the traffic issues in Braunton, but due to officers being on leave this had not yet been possible.  There is no money in the budget at present and any plans that are approved would need to be delivered over the next 5-10 years.   There will be section 106 money available from the Pill Gardens development, which could be spent towards improving traffic issues in South Street. 

The Air Quality in Braunton has been monitored and a meeting was due to take place between North Devon Council and Devon County Council to address the results the study, but unfortunately this meeting was cancelled by the County Council and a new date needs to be set for this meeting to proceed.

There is currently a road closure in place in Church Street to enable works to be carried out on the bridge.  It was reported that the diversion signage was confusing and needed addressing, as motorist are finding is difficult to follow.

Councillor Mrs Chugg left the meeting at 8.30pm.



	143/2012/13
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Councillor Mrs Chesters reported that several planning applications had been called at District level and she had been attending the meetings.   North Devon Council have approved the Verity statue that will be situated on Ilfracombe Pier.  Councillor Chesters and one other Member voting against it.

Councillor Spear reported that North Devon Council Executive would be considering the introduction of a Local Authority Mortgage Scheme (LAMS), to help people buy their first home. The council will invest an initial £1 million into the scheme to enable first time buyers to obtain a mortgage with just a 5% deposit.  This will help around 62 houses in the locality and help with the problem of providing affordable houses to local people.  The Pill Gardens scheme in South Street should start this month.

The Parish Council have been consulted on the street naming the Clerk will request an extension regarding this consultation so that it can be considered at the next meeting of Council.



	144/2012/13


	Reports from Parish Council Representatives to Outside Bodies


	Councillor Anderson reported that the Museum of British Surfing had more than 4000 visitors by the end of August 2012.  It had also won the National Museum Award in June and during August it was featured on the One Show, which was aired on BBC 1.  The level of support is going extremely well based on the footfall figures and management are confident that the museum is attracting people to the area.

There have been some issues with anti-social behaviour, which has resulted in some malicious damage being caused to the building.  However, since the section 30 has been enforced the anti-social behaviour issues have reduced and there is a much more positive atmosphere for the young people hanging out in the skate bowl.  The Surf Museum is also working with a company called Gravity to improve and develop the skate bowl.



	145/2012/13
	Localising Support for Council Tax
	The chairman explained to Members that North Devon Council’s Head of Finance had forwarded a copy of the Communities and Local Government Localising Support for Council Tax consultation.  He had advised Town and Parish Council to respond to the first question on page 13 of the consultation document.

RESOLVED:  That the Clerk to email the consultation document to all Members and that it be considered at the next Additional Council meeting.

(N/C)



	146/2012/13


	Planning School


	RESOLVED:  That Councillor Mrs Smith and Bonds to attend the Planning School on Saturday 13 October 2012 at cost of £15 per delegate.

(N/C)

Councillor Lucas declared a Pecuniary Interest and left the meeting.



	147/2012/13


	Braunton and District Museum


	Members considered a request from the Braunton and District Museum to attach a permanent awning to the front of the Museum. 

RESOLVED: That the Council agree in principal to approve the awning, subject to the Museum providing further information regarding the design, location and colour of the awning.

(N/C)



	148/2012/13
	Chaloners Road Car Park and Provision for Council staff parking
	The Council considered parking issues in Chaloners Road car park.  The Clerk informed Members that there is a monitoring form that Councillors could use to check which vehicles are using the car park.  This would help provide evidence as to whether vehicles were eligible to park in the car park or not.

The Clerk would also investigate using the Off Street Parking Order on Chaloners Road car park so that action could be taken against vehicles that continue to park in the car park without permission. 

It was noted that the current misuse of the Chaloners Road car park made it difficult for the office staff to find parking spaces.  It was considered that the Council provide alternative private parking for its staff behind the Memorial Gardens.

RESOLVED:  That

a. Members to monitor the vehicles parked in Chaloners Road car park and report back to the Parish Clerk.

b. the Clerk to investigate including Chaloners Road car park within the District Off Street Parking Order.

c. the Clerk to investigate alternative private parking for Council staff.

(N/C)



	149/2012/13
	Subscriptions
	RESOLVED:  That the Council renews its annual membership with the Taw and Torridge Estuary Forum, at a cost of £20.

(N/C)



	150/2012/13
	Hire of the Recreational Ground
	RESOLVED:   That 

a. the Council does not consider the request from Anderton and Rowland to use the Recreational Ground for the entire month of August 2013, until the ground has be repaired to the satisfaction of the Council and all outstanding monies have been received.

b. The Council approves the request received from Rotary Club of Braunton Caen to use the Recreational Ground on Sunday 28 July 2013 for Braunton Wheels.

(N/C)



	151/2012/13
	Items to Note
	Items (a) – (i)  were noted.


IN COMMITTEE

It was RESOLVED that, in view of the confidential nature of the business to be transacted, the following matters be taken in the absence of press and public (Public (Admissions to Meetings) Act 1960) as the items contain exempt information as defined by the Local Government Act 1972 Sch. 12a Pt (1) and (3).

	152/2012/13
	Caen Field Lease
	RESOLVED:  That the rent annual rent for the first years of the lease remains at £450 per annum.

(N/C)



	153/2012/13
	Bakehouse Centre
	RESOLVED:  That this item be deferred until the next Additional Council meeting to allow Members to read the tabled correspondence.

(N/C)


The meeting closed at 9.15 p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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